
 

     Another year has come and gone.  My, how quickly they 
seem to fly by nowadays.  Our profession has been going 
through so many different issues over the last several years, 
I’m afraid to see what is going to come up next.  I am particu-
larly concerned with the movement toward mid-level provid-
ers.  I do not think it is fair to provide substandard care to per-
sons just because of their place in society.  I hope we can 
avoid this in the state of Louisiana.  I believe the members of 
the Louisiana Dental Association agree with this position as 
well.  We have an ample number of dentists and hygienists 

who can provide excellent dental care to the citizens of our great state. 
     The board of dentistry has been involved in more litigation in the past two years 
than ever in its history.  This may be a direct correlation to the downturn in the 
economy.  We have received more complaints regarding fraud and overtreatment 
than ever in the past.  I remind you to help us in our quest to protect the public.  If 
you know or can show that another dental healthcare practitioner is defrauding the 
patient, an insurance company, or the government, please write us a complaint.  
We must put a stop to this problem which is drastically hurting our image as den-
tists.  At one time, we were one of the most respected professions.  We have now 
slipped out of the top ten and are still sliding.  Let’s get our profession’s reputation 
back to where it should be, and the only way to do that is to be professionals.  
Please treat your patients as you would want your family treated. 
     This has been an exciting year of change in our board.  Last year was our first 
online renewal process which went extremely well, and this year we will be renew-
ing online again.  I estimate that over 90% of our renewals were online last year.  
We hope that this will continue.  
     We will be losing our executive director of over twenty-one years, Mr. C. Barry 
Ogden, who is retiring as of October 31, 2011.  Mr. Ogden took us from a staff of 
one secretary who could not even handle correspondence to the well-respected 
board we have today.  Our board has been recognized on a national basis at the 
American Association of Dental Boards (AADB) as one of the finest dental boards in 
the country.  Presently, the president of the AADB is Dr. White Graves from Mon-
roe, Louisiana, a member who served ten years on our board.  We are extremely 
proud of Dr. Graves and all of his contributions to our wonderful profession. 
     Mr. Ogden spent months training our new executive director, Mr. Peyton “Pete” 
Burkhalter who is also a lawyer.  Pete has many years of experience in civil and 
criminal litigation.  We expect him to take our board to even greater heights.  We 
have great expectations for Pete. 
     Not many of you know how hard our board members work.  Let me tell you, 
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     I have the honor of being the new Executive Director effective November 1, 2011. I want to thank the 
board members who entrusted the position to me; the staff that has welcomed me with open arms and Barry 
Ogden for the time and help he has provided to me over the last several months. I can only hope that after my 
tenure with the board that I have accomplished as much as Barry has in his time. While Barry will be missed, I 
will do everything in my power to continue his efforts to make the agency a resource for the practitioners 
while continuing to protect the public. 
     I would like to share a little about my background. I grew up in Opelousas where I attended Belmont Acade-
my.  After graduating from high school, I attended McNeese State University where I received a B.S. in Biology 
in 1991.  I attended Loyola School of Law in New Orleans, where I graduated in 1995. Shortly after graduating 
from law school and beginning my practice, I met my wife, Debbie. We are the proud parents of two children, 
Emily and Peyton. I enter the Executive Director position after practicing law for the last 16 years. During my 
practice, I was fortunate enough to represent disciplinary committees for dental board matters. As independ-
ent counsel for the board, I was exposed to its inner workings, the board members and staff. In addition, I rep-
resented numerous licensees in disciplinary matters before the contractors, gaming control and private inves-
tigators boards. Hopefully my experience on both sides of licensure matters will be an asset to the agency. 
     The board has been a very busy place since I accepted the position in May. I have conducted a nominating 
meeting in Shreveport, our investigator has resumed statewide CDC inspections and it is time for renewals. 
This is the second year for online renewals and based upon last year we are expecting that it will be a smooth 
process again this year. If you have any questions regarding a renewal or other licensing matter do not hesi-
tate to contact us. In the coming weeks you will receive a letter from the licensing department regardless of 
whether you are up for renewal or not. Included in the letter will be a reminder of your renewal status as well 
as a summary of all of the disciplinary actions conducted by the board since last year.  Last month a postcard 
was mailed to each of you advising you  that the summer update had been placed on the board website. The 
summer update provides a summary of the rule changes made during the last year and those rules set to 
change in the coming months. 
     In the future, I hope to improve the efficiency of the agency through the use of technology. I am hopeful 
that we can move the administration of the jurisprudence exam online. Further, I would like to allow licensees 
the opportunity to update personal information online. Finally, we will continue to move the agency to paper-
less. I welcome any suggestions and comments on ways to improve the agency from your perspective so 
please feel free to contact me by phone or at pburkhalter@lsbd.org. 

From the Desk of the Executive Director 

Peyton Burkhalter 

there is a lot of work that goes on behind the scenes which takes up our board members’ time and often, 
money.  I can assure you that you have an excellent set of board members who are doing their best to protect 
the public.  Remember, the board member wears two hats.  When he is at his office, he is a dentist; when he 
is working on board matters, he is a regulator.  Without self-regulation we would be regulated by persons out-
side of the profession of dentistry.  I urge you to support your board members whenever you can and please 
help the board when called upon.  In this way, you can do your best to help protect the health, safety, and 
welfare of the citizens of our state, while maintaining self-regulation at the same time.  It’s a win-win situa-
tion. 
     Wishing you and yours a happy and successful New Year, I am 
 
Yours very truly, 
Romell J. Madison, RPH, D.D.S. 

mailto:pburkhalter@lsbd.org
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DISCIPLINARY ACTIONS 2010-2011 

 
The following represents summaries of disciplinary actions taken in 2010-2011 by the Louisiana State Board of Dentistry or 
judgments rendered by the court in connection with civil and/or criminal proceedings and/or appellate proceedings involving 
registrants of this board.  In the event further judicial appeals are taken in any of these matters, they will be reviewed in the 
next issue of The Bulletin. 
 
JOSEPH ELLIS BERNARD, III, D.D.S. 
HAMMOND, LOUISIANA 
No Violation. 
Action—Dr. Bernard and the Board entered into an amendment of the original consent decree wherein Dr. Bernard’s license to 
practice was reinstated upon the completion of an evaluation and remediation at a board approved institution. Further, Dr. 
Bernard was ordered to undergo monitoring by a Board approved monitor for a period of 10 years, submit to random drug 
testing, and successfully complete a 12 step recovery program or other self-help program.  He shall remain on probation for a 
period of 10 years from the date of his reinstatement, reimburse the Board its costs in the amount of $26,000.00, and refrain 
from conduct for which he surrendered his license. 
 
JAMES R. BUSH, D.D.S. 
RAYNE, LOUISIANA 
No Violation.  
Action—Dr. Bush entered into an amendment of his original consent decree wherein the board reinstated Dr. Bush’s license to 
practice upon a complete evaluation and remediation at a board approved institution. Dr. Bush would be monitored by Affiliat-
ed Monitors, Inc. for the duration of his 5 year probation.  Shortly thereafter, Dr. Bush surrendered his license to practice den-
tistry. 
 
PAUL M. CLARK, D.D.S. 
SHREVEPORT, LOUISIANA 
Violation—Dr. Clark was charged with violating R.S. 37:776(A)(6) regarding his prescribing, dispensing or administering of habit-
forming or other legally controlled substance in other than a legal or legitimate manner.   
Action—Dr. Clark entered into a consent decree and was placed on probation for a period of five (5) years.  In addition, he was 
ordered to pay a fine in the amount of $2,500.00, plus the cost of the Board investigation. 
 
FRANK N. GAENSEHALS, D.D.S. 
SHREVEPORT, LOUISIANA 
Violation—Dr. Gaensehals was charged with violating R.S. 37:776(A)(6) regarding his prescribing, dispensing or administering of 
habit-forming or other legally controlled substance in other than a legal or legitimate manner. 
Action—Dr. Gaensehals entered into a consent decree with the board wherein he agreed to pay a fine of $5,000.00, plus the 
Board’s cost of its investigation.  Further, Dr. Gaensehals agreed to provide to the Board a self-query from the Prescription 
Monitoring Program. 
 
LOUIS M. GENARD, D.D.S. 
SLIDELL, LOUISIANA 
No Violation. 
Action—The parties entered into an amended consent decree wherein Dr. Genard’s license was restored with all duties and 
responsibilities associated therewith. 
 
BRUCE J. KESTLER, D.D.S. 
BATON ROUGE, LOUISIANA 
No Violation. 
Action—Dr. Kestler entered into an amended consent decree with the Board wherein his controlled substance prescribing priv-
ileges were restored and he was released from his monitoring program. 
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THOMAS D. MCMICHAEL, D.D.S. 
MANDEVILLE, LOUISIANA 
Violation—Dr. McMichael was charged with violating R.S. 37:776(A)(5) regarding his habitual indulgence in the use of drugs, 
narcotics, and intoxicating liquors.   
Action—Dr. McMichael entered a consent decree with the Louisiana State Board Dentistry wherein he was suspended from 
the practice of dentistry. 
 
VINTAGE POIRIER, D.D.S. 
ARNAUDVILLE, LOUISIANA 
Violation—Dr. Poirier was charged with violating R.S. 37:776(A)(5) regarding her habitual indulgence in the use of drugs, nar-
cotics, and intoxicating liquors.   
Action—Dr. Poirier entered into a consent decree wherein she surrendered her license to practice dentistry in the State of 
Louisiana effective September 1, 2010.  Dr. Poirier was also ordered to pay a fine in the amount of $5,000.00. 
 
PHILLIP J. STELLY, D.D.S. 
CARENCRO, LOUISIANA 
Violation—Dr. Stelly was charged with violating R.S. 37:776(A)(6) regarding his prescribing, dispensing or administering of 
habit-forming or other legally controlled substance in other than a legal or legitimate manner. 
Action—Dr. Stelly entered into a consent decree with the Board wherein the board will monitor his prescriptions through the 
Prescription Monitoring Program for a period of two (2) years. Further, Dr. Stelly was ordered to pay a fine in the amount of 
$2,000.00, plus reimburse the Board its costs in the amount of $500.00. 
 
WENDY H. GREENE, R.D.H. 
SHREVEPORT, LOUISIANA 
Violation—Ms. Greene was charged with violating R.S. 37:777(A)(11) in that she was engaged in a dental hygiene practice 
which failed to satisfy the prevailing acceptable standards in the State of Louisiana.   
Action—Ms. Greene entered into a consent decree with Louisiana State Board of Dentistry wherein she agreed to reimburse 
the Board its costs and paid a fine of $500.00.  She was placed on probation for a period of one year.  In addition, she was 
ordered to complete an evaluation for periodontal probing by a dental professional acceptable to both the licensee and the 
board. 
 
BRENDA L. HUNTER, R.D.H. 
MANDEVILLE, LOUISIANA 
Violation—Ms. Hunter was charged with violating R.S. 37:777(A)(8) pertaining to her license being the subject of disciplinary 
action taken by another state licensing authority relating to her habitual indulgence in the use of drugs, narcotics, or intoxi-
cating liquors. 
Action—Ms. Hunter agreed to provide her medical records to the board for review; further, to report to the Board office eve-
ry Monday, Wednesday and Friday to undergo a drug or alcohol screen, complete Alcoholics Anonymous 12 step program, 
attend a local Caduceus meeting for her period of probation, undergo addiction and psychological counseling at least once a 
week for twelve (12) weeks.  She was placed on a period of probation of ten (10) years during which for the first two years 
she must provide to the Board quarterly reports from each therapist, counselor or sponsor identified in the consent decree. 
 
JULIE WEIR SNYDER, R.D.H. 
SHREVEPORT, LOUISIANA 
Violation—Ms. Snyder was charged with violating R.S. 37:777(A)(11) in that she was engaged in a dental hygiene practice 
which failed to satisfy the prevailing acceptable standards in the State of Louisiana.   
Action—Ms. Snyder entered into a consent decree with the Board wherein she agreed to reimburse the Board its costs and 
paid a fine of $500.00.  She was placed on probation for a period of one year.  In addition, she was ordered to complete an 
evaluation for periodontal probing by a dental professional acceptable to both the licensee and the board. 
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ADVERTISING VIOLATIONS 
 

FREDERICK P. BERINGER, D.D.S. 
DENHAM SPRINGS, LOUISIANA 
Violation—Dr. Beringer was charged with publishing an advertisement in violation of LAC 46:XXXIII.301(B), thereby forming 
a violation of R.S. 37:776(A)(24). 
Action—Dr. Beringer entered into a consent decree with the Louisiana State Board of Dentistry wherein he agreed to pay a 
$1,000.00 fine. 
 

MARIA K. BLAKE, D.D.S. 
HAMMOND, LOUISIANA 
Violation—Dr. Blake was charged with publishing an advertisement in violation of LAC 46:XXXIII.301(H), thereby forming a 
violation of R.S. 37:776(A)(24). 
Action—Dr. Blake entered a into consent decree with the Louisiana State Board of Dentistry wherein she agreed to pay a 
$1,000.00 fine and correct all advertising, stationery, signage, etc., within thirty days. 
 
ADAM CORMIER, D.D.S. 
SHREVEPORT, LOUISIANA 
Violation—Dr. Cormier was charged with publishing an advertisement in violation of LAC 46:XXXIII.301(H), thereby forming 
a violation of R.S. 37:776(A)(24). 
Action—Dr. Cormier entered into a consent decree with the Louisiana State Board of Dentistry wherein he agreed to pay a 
fine of $1,000.00. 
 
JANNA S. CORMIER, D.D.S. 
SHREVEPORT, LOUISIANA 
Violation—Dr. Cormier was charged with publishing an advertisement in violation of LAC 46:XXXIII.301(B) and R.S. 37:775
(2), thereby forming a violation of R.S. 37:776(A)(24); and an advertisement in violation of LAC 46:XXXIII.301(H)(3), thereby 
forming a violation of R.S. 37:776(A)(24). 
Action—Dr. Cormier entered into a consent decree with the Louisiana State Board of Dentistry wherein she agreed to pay a 
fine of $1,000.00 and correct all advertising, stationery, signage, etc., within sixty days. 
 
THOMAS E. FOSTER, D.D.S. 
BATON ROUGE, LOUISIANA 
Violation—Dr. Foster was charged with publishing an advertisement in violation of LAC 46:XXXIII.301, thereby forming a 
violation of R.S. 37:776(A)(24). 
Action—Dr. Foster entered into a consent decree with the Louisiana State Board of Dentistry wherein he agreed to pay a 
fine of $4,000.00. 
 
NIOBE A. JOSEPH, D.D.S. 
GRETNA, LOUISIANA 
Violation—Dr. Joseph was charged with publishing an advertisement in violation of LAC 46:XXXIII.301, thereby forming a 
violation of R.S. 37:776(A)(24). 

Action—Dr. Joseph entered into a consent decree with the Louisiana State Board of Dentistry wherein she agreed to pay a 

fine of $500.00. 

 

DUSTIN M. KIDDER, D.D.S. 
BATON ROUGE, LOUISIANA 
Violation—Dr. Kidder was charged with publishing an advertisement in violation of LAC 46:XXXIII.301, thereby forming a 
violation of R.S. 37:776(A)(24). 
Action—Dr. Kidder entered into a consent decree with the Louisiana State Board of Dentistry wherein he agreed to pay a 
fine of $1,000.00. 



WALTER S. PLATT, D.D.S. 
BATON ROUGE, LOUISIANA 
Violation—Dr. Platt was charged with publishing an advertisement in violation of LAC 46:XXXIII.301, thereby forming a violation 
of R.S. 37:776(A)(24). 
Action—Dr. Platt entered into a consent decree with the Louisiana State Board of Dentistry wherein he agreed to pay a fine of 
$1,000.00. 
 
CLYDE L. ROUGEOU, D.D.S. 
NEW IBERIA, LOUISIANA 
Violation—Dr. Rougeou was charged with publishing an advertisement in violation of LAC 46:XXXIII.301, thereby forming a vio-
lation of R.S. 37:776(A)(24).   
Action—Dr. Rougeou entered into a consent decree with the Louisiana State Board of Dentistry wherein he paid a fine in the 
amount of $500.00, plus the cost of the Board investigation. 

Page 6 THE BULLETIN 

WINTER 2011 

Dr. Romell J. Madison 
PRESIDENT 
743 Terry Parkway 
Gretna, Louisiana 70056 
 
Dr. David L. Melancon 
VICE-PRESIDENT 
102 Mystic Boulevard 
Houma, Louisiana 70360 
 
Dr. Dean Manning 
SECRETARY-TREASURER 
1910 Maplewood Drive 
Sulphur, Louisiana 70663 
 
Dr. Aubrey Baudean 
2446 Barataria Boulevard 
Suite C 
Marrero, Louisiana 70072 
 
Dr. H. O. Blackwood, III 
814 Pierremont Road 
Shreveport, Louisiana 71106 
 
Patricia Cassidy, R.D.H. 
414 East Plaquemine Street 
Jennings, Louisiana 70546 
 
Dr. Wilton Guillory, Jr. 
5422 Provine Place 
Alexandria, Louisiana 71303  

Dr. Frank Martello 
1502 Amelia 
New Orleans, LA 70115  

 
Dr. Russell Mayer 
910 W. Thomas 
Hammond, Louisiana 70401 

 
Dr. Conrad P. McVea, III 
2016 Washington St. 
Franklinton, LA 70438 

 
Dr. James Moreau 
7007 Highway 190 
Covington, LA 70433  

 
Dr. Lynn Philippe 
7777 Hennessy Blvd. 
Suite 610 
Baton Rouge, Louisiana 70808 

 
Dr. John Taylor 
608 N. Ave. K 
Crowley, LA 70526  

 
Dr. Samuel A. Trinca 
1220 Stubbs Avenue 
Monroe, Louisiana 71201  

LOUISIANA STATE BOARD OF DENTISTRY MEMBERS 



RENEWAL FEES 
 

LICENSE RENEWAL FEES 
 

2012-2013 biennial dental license       $540 

2012-2013 biennial dental hygiene license      $220 

Delinquent fees will be assessed to all license renewals not completed by December 31, 2011 (if renewing online) or 

postmarked by December 31, 2011 (if using a paper renewal form). 

 

PERSONAL ANESTHESIA PERMIT RENEWAL FEES 
 

Renewal of personal nitrous oxide permit      $50 

Renewal of personal adult enteral conscious sedation permit    $50 

Renewal of personal pediatric enteral conscious sedation permit    $50 

Renewal of personal parenteral conscious sedation permit    $200 

Renewal of personal parenteral deep sedation permit     $200 

Renewal of personal general anesthesia permit      $200 

You will only pay a renewal fee for the highest level of anesthesia permit you hold. 
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ANESTHESIA PERMIT INFORMATION 
 

DENTIST ANESTHESIA PERMITS 
 
The current hierarchy of dental anesthesia permits is as follows: 
 
1. General anesthesia 
2. Parenteral deep sedation 
3. Parenteral conscious sedation 
4. Pediatric enteral conscious sedation 
5. Adult enteral conscious sedation 
6. Nitrous oxide inhalation 
 
Dentists only hold an anesthesia permit for the highest level of anesthesia they administer, but it allows them to 
administer any type of anesthesia below it.  For example, if you currently hold an anesthesia permit for the admin-
istration of level 2 (parenteral deep sedation), then you are qualified to administer levels 2 through 6. 
 
If you are considering taking an anesthesia course at a school other than LSUSD, you should contact the board office 
prior to completing it to ensure that it will be accepted for your desired level of anesthesia permit. 
 
You may find anesthesia permit applications under “Dental Anesthesia Permit Applications” on the “Forms” page of 
our website at www.lsbd.org.  
 

 

HYGIENIST ANESTHESIA PERMITS 
 
IMPORTANT:  There is no hierarchy of anesthesia permits for dental hygienists.  If you receive a nitrous oxide or 
local anesthesia permit, you are not automatically authorized to administer the other.  You must apply for your 
nitrous oxide and local anesthesia permits separately. 
 
 

Nitrous Oxide 
Dental hygienists are now authorized to administer nitrous oxide after receiving the proper permit from the board.  
The application fee for a hygienist nitrous oxide permit is $50. 
 
Local Anesthesia 
Local anesthesia permits are not automatically given to hygienists after graduation or completion of an approved 
local anesthesia course.  You must complete the course and fill out the appropriate application and send it along 
with the payment to the board office to receive your permit. 
 
If you are considering taking an anesthesia course outside a Louisiana dental or hygiene school, you should contact 
the board office prior to completing it to ensure that it will be accepted for your desired level of anesthesia permit. 
 
You may find anesthesia permit applications under “Dental Hygiene Anesthesia Permit Applications” on the 
“Forms” page of our website at www.lsbd.org. 
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LICENSES 
 
What do I need to post in my office? 
All Louisiana licensees holding either a dental or a dental hygiene license must display their 
licenses in full and open view for all patients to observe.  You must post both your original 
license and all current renewal certificates of your license and any anesthesia permits. 
 
I opened up a second office.  Can I get another original license to display in my new office? 
NO.  The Louisiana State Board of Dentistry issues only one original license (and one renewal 
certificate).  You may display copies of any and all licenses and current renewal certificates in 
the additional offices. 
 

Should your original license be lost or stolen, you must fill out an affidavit of lost license and 
pay a fee for a new original license to be created.  If you simply want an additional original to 
display in a new office, we will not issue it. 
 
When do I have to renew my license? 
Licensees whose last names (when they were originally licensed) begin with the letters A 
through L renew in odd years and must renew their licenses by December 31, 2011. 
 

Licensees whose last names (when they were originally licensed) begin with the letters M 
through Z renew in even years and will not renew their licenses until December 31, 2012. 
 
I have to renew my license this year.  What is the due date? 
December 31, 2011.  If you renew online, your transaction must be completed by 11:59 PM 
(Central Time), December 31, 2011.  If you renew with the paper form, it must be postmarked 
no later than December 31, 2011.  Any license renewal applications completed after that date 
will be assessed a delinquent fee. 
 
What happens if I allow my license to lapse or I do not renew it? 
If your Louisiana dental or dental hygiene license lapses due to non-renewal, you may not 
practice dentistry or dental hygiene in Louisiana.  Persons who practice with a lapsed license 
are subject to disciplinary action. 
 

If you are practicing in another state and wish to give up your Louisiana license, please be 
aware that should you wish to reactivate your license in the future, you will have to re-apply 
for your license by credentials. 
 
What happens to my license after the expiration date? 
Licenses expire December 31, 2011.  After that date, you will receive two certified mail notic-
es notifying you of your possible oversight.  If we receive no response from you or if you noti-
fy the board of your non-renewal intentions, your license will be revoked at the May 2012 
board meeting. 
 
 

ANESTHESIA (DENTISTS) 
 
What is the difference between a personal permit and an office permit? 
The personal permit states that the dentist is qualified to administer the indicated level of 
anesthesia.  The office permit states that the premises and equipment where that level of 
anesthesia is being administered are in compliance with board requirements.  You may not 
administer anesthesia unless you have a personal permit, and the location where you are 

FREQUENTLY ASKED QUESTIONS 
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administering the anesthesia has an office permit for that level of anesthesia. 
 
Every dentist in a group practice who intends to administer anesthesia must have his/her own personal anesthesia permit.  
Only one office permit is required for the office.  Dentists may administer any level of anesthesia for which they have a permit 
in any office where there is a current office permit for that same level. 
 
I’m moving to a new office.  Can I use my same office permit at the new location? 
NO.  Office permits are specifically for the office listed on the permit certificate and are not transferable.  You must apply for a 
new office permit at the new location.  You may find applications for anesthesia permits on our website. 
 

Adult enteral conscious sedation and nitrous oxide office permits are issued by the board upon approval of your submitted ap-
plication.  Office inspections are not required prior to issuance of the permit.  These offices are inspected routinely in the nor-
mal course of board business. 
 

Pediatric enteral conscious sedation, parenteral conscious sedation, parenteral deep sedation, and general anesthesia office 
permits require an office inspection prior to approval and issuance of the permits.  You must allow adequate time for the pro-
cessing of these applications. 
 
Do I have to renew my anesthesia permit(s)? 
YES.  Anesthesia permits expire with the dentist’s license and must be renewed. 
 

A personal anesthesia permit is renewed with the dentist’s license for an additional fee.  If you renew your license online, the 
total fee listed includes the applicable personal anesthesia permit renewal fee. 
 

Office permits currently renew automatically with the dentist’s license.  There is currently no renewal fee for office permits.  
These will be mailed to the permit holder along with his/her dental license. 
 
I don’t want to pay the personal anesthesia permit renewal fee.  How can I give up my permit so that I don’t have to pay the 
renewal fee? 
You must notify the board office in writing (postal mail or fax) that you intend to give up your anesthesia permits.  If you ad-
minister anesthesia without a personal permit, you are in violation of the board’s rules. 
 

If you intend to renew your dental license online, you must inform the board office in writing that you are giving up your per-
sonal anesthesia permit prior to renewing your license online.  Once we have received that information and removed your per-
mit information from our database, you may then log in online to renew your dental license. 
 

If you intend to renew your dental license with a paper form, you may indicate on the form that you would like to give up your 
anesthesia permit(s). 
 
 

ANESTHESIA (HYGIENISTS) 
 
I have a local anesthesia permit.  Do I need an office permit, too? 
NO.  The board does not issue office permits for the administration of local anesthesia.  You may administer local anesthesia in 
any dental office in Louisiana if you have a permit. 
 
I plan on getting my nitrous oxide permit.  Does that mean I may administer local anesthesia, too? 
NO.  There is no anesthesia hierarchy for hygienists.  Nitrous oxide permits and local anesthesia permits are separate permits 
with different qualifications and applications.  You must apply for them separately. 
 
I plan on getting my nitrous oxide permit, but my employing dentist does not use nitrous oxide in his/her dental practice.  
May I still use nitrous oxide? 
NO.  You will not be allowed to administer nitrous oxide unless you are in an office where the dentist holds a personal nitrous  

FAQ (continued) 
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oxide permit AND the office has an office nitrous oxide permit. 
 
I’m working under general supervision.  May I administer local anesthesia or nitrous oxide 
while the dentist is out? 
NO.  Hygienists may only administer local anesthesia or nitrous oxide under direct supervi-
sion. 
 
 

CONTINUING EDUCATION 
 
I just got my license.  Do I still have to meet CE requirements? 
Dentists and hygienists who were enrolled in dental or hygiene school during the calendar 
year in which they received their license will not have to complete CE for the year in which 
they were still enrolled in school.  They must still complete CE for the second year of their 
license term, and all requirements are reduced by one-half. 
 

Dentists and hygienists who received their license but were not enrolled in school during the 
calendar year in which they received their license must comply with all CE requirements.  
 
Do I send all of my CE certificates to the board office? 
NO.  Sometime next year the board will conduct a random audit of licensees renewing in De-
cember 2011.  You will only send CE certificates if you are notified that you have been select-
ed for this random audit. 
 
How many continuing education hours do I need to complete?  What are the specific re-
quirements? 
DENTISTS must have completed 40 hours by the time they renew their licenses.  There is a 
requirement that one-half of the hours be clinical in nature.  “Clinical” hours pertain to the 
actual delivery of dental services directly to the patient.  A more specific breakdown is below. 
 

40 total hours 
Of those 40 total hours, 20 must be clinical in nature. 

Of those 20 clinical hours, 10 must be personally attended. 
The remaining 10 clinical hours may be personally attended OR online/

correspondence courses (still clinical in nature) that require a written test 
at the completion of the course. 

The remaining 20 hours may be EITHER clinical OR non-clinical. 
 

HYGIENISTS must have completed 24 hours by the time they renew their licenses.  There is a 
requirement that one-half of the hours be clinical in nature.  “Clinical” hours pertain to the 
actual delivery of dental or dental hygiene services directly to the patient.  A more specific 
breakdown is below. 
 

24 total hours 
Of those 24 total hours, 12 must be clinical in nature. 

Of those 12 clinical hours, 6 must be personally attended. 
The remaining 6 clinical hours may be personally attended OR online/

correspondence courses (still clinical in nature) that require a written test 
at the completion of the course. 

The remaining 12 hours may be EITHER clinical OR non-clinical. 
 

For more information regarding CE requirements, please refer to Chapter 16 of the Dental 
Practice Act. 

FAQ (continued) 
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CHANGES OF ADDRESS OR NAME 
 
Can I call the board office and give my change of address or name over the phone?  Can I email it? 
NO.  Changes by telephone or email are not accepted.  All changes of address or name must be signed by the licensee and in 
writing.  You may fax or mail these changes to the board office. 

 
 

DENTAL ASSISTANTS AND 

EXPANDED DUTY DENTAL ASSISTANTS 
 

Does the Louisiana State Board of Dentistry regulate or certify dental assistants? 
NO.  The board does not regulate dental assistants. 
 

The board provides a certificate confirmation for expanded duty dental assistants only after he/she has submitted proof of 
completion of a board approved EDDA course, board approved radiology course, a copy of the acceptable current CPR card, 
and the $100 application fee.  EDDAs may not perform expanded duties in the dental office until they receive their certificate 
confirmation from the board office. 
 
I have hired a registered/certified dental assistant.  Isn’t that the same thing as an EDDA?  So can I just allow my new em-
ployee to perform the expanded duties? 
NO.  The Louisiana State Board of Dentistry does not recognize the registered or certified dental assistant as equivalent to the 
EDDA.  Dental assistants may not perform expanded duties in the dental office until they receive a certificate confirmation from 
the board office after meeting the board requirements. 
 
 

PRESCRIPTION MONITORING PROGRAM 
 
What is the Prescription Monitoring Program (PMP)? 
It is a program set in place by the Louisiana Board of Pharmacy to monitor the dispensing of controlled substances and drugs of 
interest.  Healthcare providers have the right to access it for information on their patients of record.  For more information, 
please contact the Louisiana Board of Pharmacy. 
 
Are there any reporting requirements for dentists to the PMP? 
Reporting to the PMP is required only for dentists dispensing controlled substances. 
 

“Administering” means the direct application of a drug to the body of a patient by injection, inhalation, ingestion, or any other 
means. 
 

“Dispensing” means the actual preparation and delivery of a controlled substance to the patient.  Most dentists write prescrip-
tions and the pharmacy then actually dispenses the controlled substance. Therefore, writing a prescription is NOT dispensing.  
Only those dentists who dispense more than a forty-eight hour supply of controlled substances to patients prior or subse-
quent to performing an actual procedure on a patient must report to the PMP. 
 

This does NOT affect your ability to prescribe controlled substances.  The PMP is for the reporting of dispensed controlled sub-
stances only.  If you are registered as a dispenser, you MUST report to the PMP no less than once every 7 days, even if those 
reports are zero controlled substances dispensed. 

FAQ (continued) 
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Dr. Troy Babb 
Dr. Leslie Baldwin 
Dr. Rishard Banks 
Dr. Sandrika Barnes 
Dr. Tasha Benjamin 
Dr. Jeffrey Bennett 
Dr. Anthony Bercier 
Dr. William Boggess 
Dr. Jared  Boyd 
Dr. Mckenzy Boyd 
Dr. Lauri Breaud 
Dr. Kimberly Brown 
Dr. Jonathan Burbank 
Dr. Joel Burvant 
Dr. Stephanie Calvillo 
Dr. Julia Cheuk 
Dr. Daniel Choi 
Dr. Kyle Coffin 
Dr. Marysol Crigler 
Dr. Rajat Diwan 
Dr. Regine Dyer 
Dr. Emanuel Enime 
Dr. Sarah  Euksuzian 
Dr. Jordan Ferrage 
Dr. Kyle Ferro 
Dr. Ashlee Franklin 
Dr. Cecilia Freeney 
Dr. Stephanie Freudenthal 
Dr. Joshua Girod 

Dr. Chris  Girouard 
Dr. David Glass 
Dr. Hector Godoy 
Dr. Jonathan Gold 
Dr. Nicholas Gregory 
Dr. Joshua Hafford 
Dr. Scott Hannaman 
Dr. Jared  Harris 
Dr. Eric Hebert 
Dr. Jeffrey Hepburn 
Dr. Tuan Hoang 
Dr. Bernard Hollis 
Dr. Christopher Hudson 
Dr. Sarah  Hummel 
Dr. Peter Igoe 
Dr. Merrell Irby 
Dr. Nina Jayakrishnan 
Dr. Courtney Jones 
Dr. Benjamin Kacos 
Dr. Erin Katz 
Dr. Nusibah Khaled 
Dr. Jess Lynn 
Dr. Erin Mathurin 
Dr. Noah Miller 
Dr. Kim-Hanh Nguyen 
Dr. Thanh-Xuan Nguyen 
Dr. Thuy Nguyen 
Dr. Ruby Thuy-Huy Nhan 
Dr. Colleen O'Brien 

Dr. Sean  Owens 
Dr. Joshua Parker 
Dr. Wilberto Penalba 
Dr. Paul Perez 
Dr. Tnonealyer Powers 
Dr. Gabrielle Prejean 
Dr. Indra Ramasubbu 
Dr. Sarah  Raymond 
Dr. Rustin Reidhead 
Dr. Joshua Ricciardone 
Dr. Jeffrey Richardson 
Dr. Danielle Robinson 
Dr. Mark Ruark Ii 
Dr. Andrew  Sanchez 
Dr. Lindsey Saterfiel 
Dr. Melanie Schlang 
Dr. Tamara Silva Gonzalez 
Dr. Shawna Steele 
Dr. Rolando Tapia 
Dr. Angelle Trahan 
Dr. Sang Tran 
Dr. Veronica Trotter 
Dr. Tania Truter 
Dr. Michael Von Gruben 
Dr. Charles Waguespack 
Dr. Brittany  Walker 
Dr. Marquita Wallace 
Dr. Shanna Warner 
Dr. Shahrouz Zarrabi 

CONGRATULATIONS 2011 DENTAL LICENSEES 

Licensed by Examination 

Dr. Paulina Demos-Arne 
Dr. Suzanne Fournier 
Dr. Thomas Kennedy 
Dr. Van Nguyen 
Dr. Mario Pary 
Dr. Zachary Paukert 
Dr. Allen Sawyer 
Dr. Amy  Sawyer 

Dr. Lakica Amos 
Dr. Andrew Banker 
Dr. Brad Bryan 
Dr. Joseph Cangelosi 
Dr. David Clark 
Dr. Todd Corbitt 
Dr. Rosalynn Crawford 

Dr. Gopikiran Thota  
Barbara Briggs, R.D.H. 
Kelly Fabre, R.D.H. 
Melissa Farmer, R.D.H. 
Spring Hatfield, R.D.H. 
Michelle Laurent, R.D.H. 
Amanda Martin, R.D.H. 

CONGRATULATIONS TO THE FOLLOWING LICENSEES 

Licensed by Credentials 2010-2011 

All licensure 

applications may 

be found on our 

website at 

www.lsbd.org. 
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Tosha Adams, R.D.H. 
Laura  Askin, R.D.H. 
Halie Ballard, R.D.H. 
Shari Bartels, R.D.H. 
Katie Bodnar, R.D.H. 
Kerri Bourgeois, R.D.H. 
Christine Bourque, R.D.H. 
Cassie Bozeman, R.D.H. 
Kaylie Branch, R.D.H. 
Hannah Breaux, R.D.H. 
Cheryl Campesi, R.D.H. 
Alyson Chachere, R.D.H. 
Kylie Champagne, R.D.H. 
Catherine Cummings, R.D.H. 
Jacie Daigle, R.D.H. 
Rebecca  Davis, R.D.H. 
Trisha Dhuet, R.D.H. 
Laura  Dumesnil, R.D.H. 
Keitha Dupuis, R.D.H. 
Kimberly Ewing, R.D.H. 
Jenna Feldman, R.D.H. 
Kalli Fontenot, R.D.H. 
Carrie Green, R.D.H. 
Darla Groeger, R.D.H. 
Miranda Gryder, R.D.H. 
Nina Ha, R.D.H. 
Andrea Hanel, R.D.H. 
Amber Harris, R.D.H. 

Meagan Hatten, R.D.H. 
Kristi Hebert, R.D.H. 
Emily Heidingsfelder, R.D.H. 
Katie Hodgkiss, R.D.H. 
Brenda Hunter, R.D.H. 
Amirah Jackson, R.D.H. 
Sydney  Kelly, R.D.H. 
Christy Kittrell, R.D.H. 
Katie Labiche, R.D.H. 
Corinne Lafleur, R.D.H. 
Stacie Latino, R.D.H. 
Tracey Layton, R.D.H. 
Addie Lewis, R.D.H. 
Jaquanda Lewis, R.D.H. 
Julie Listi, R.D.H. 
Stephanie Lutz, R.D.H. 
Sarah Magee, R.D.H. 
Leah Martin, R.D.H. 
Cynthia McMillin, R.D.H. 
Katherine  Mendoza, R.D.H. 
Sonja  Merchant, R.D.H. 
Cindi Miller, R.D.H. 
Danielle Montagne, R.D.H. 
Katelyn Mullenax, R.D.H. 
Loan Nguyen, R.D.H. 
Nhu Nguyen, R.D.H. 
Tony Nguyen, R.D.H. 

Victoria Nguyen, R.D.H. 
Shelly Nixon, R.D.H. 
Amanda  Omey, R.D.H. 
Quynh Nhu Pham, R.D.H. 
Sabrina Pitre, R.D.H. 
Jamie Rabb, R.D.H. 
Lauren Reviere, R.D.H. 
Jerrika  Rice, R.D.H. 
Kamryn Richard, R.D.H. 
Frances Roberts, R.D.H. 
Mandie Romero, R.D.H. 
Shannon Sawyer, R.D.H. 
Erin Small, R.D.H. 
Melanie Snyder, R.D.H. 
Renee St. Germain, R.D.H. 
Paula Stidivent, R.D.H. 
Catherine Suarez, R.D.H. 
Brittany Taylor, R.D.H. 
Brittany Thompson, R.D.H. 
Meagan Venus, R.D.H. 
Abby Villarrubia, R.D.H. 
Kaycee Wagley, R.D.H. 
Javonda Walters, R.D.H. 
Ambre Warfel, R.D.H. 
Heather Williams, R.D.H. 
Unique Williams, R.D.H. 
Mary Willis, R.D.H. 
Kelly Yurdagul, R.D.H. 

CONGRATULATIONS 2011 DENTAL HYGIENE LICENSEES 

Licensed by Examination 

DENTISTS HELPING DENTISTS 
The Louisiana Dental Association Dentists’ Well Being Advisory Committee Help Line 

225-926-1986 (8:00 AM to 5:00 PM) 
Toll free  1-800-388-6642 
504-394-7702 after hours 



Ana Orso, R.D.H. 
Judy Owens, R.D.H. 
Deborah Perrone, R.D.H. 
Carol Robinson, R.D.H. 
Janet Shoffner, R.D.H. 

Amber Bourque, R.D.H. 
Julie Marchione, R.D.H. 
Bonnie Mayo, R.D.H. 
Clara McMullin, R.D.H. 
Rhonda Meehan, R.D.H. 

Mary Trent, R.D.H. 
Sarah Triplett, R.D.H. 
Terri Vanderbrook, R.D.H. 
Margaret Vest, R.D.H. 
Janet Wikman, R.D.H. 

2011 DENTAL HYGIENE LICENSES VOLUNTARILY SURRENDERED DUE TO 

RETIREMENT 

2011 DENTAL LICENSES VOLUNTARILY SURRENDERED DUE TO RETIREMENT 

Dr. Mark Palmer 
Dr. James Peltier 
Dr. Larry Phillips 
Dr. Robert Phillips 

Dr. Robert Robichaux 
Dr. Raymond Schiele 
Dr. Jeffrey Schwab 
Dr. Thomas Weil 
Dr. Wyeth Worley 

Dr. Edmund Jeansonne Jr. 
Dr. Edward Moise 
Dr. John Moore Jr. 
Dr. Charles O'Shell 
Dr. James Ourso 
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Dr. Arnell Prato 
Dr. Katherine Ramos 
Dr. Gregory Russell 
Dr. Jay Rutz 
Dr. Daniel Sena 
Dr. Carol Sherman 
Dr. Larry Smith 

Dr. Mike McClure 
Dr. Tricia McCue 
Dr. John McLaughlin 
Dr. Miles Mitchem 
Dr. Dennis Norris 
Dr. Joe Pearson 
Dr. Kent Percy 

Dr. Kenneth Swanston 
Dr. Elicia Thompson 
Dr. Lashunda Thompson 
Dr. Robert Thornton 
Dr. Xuan Tran 
Dr. David Treff 
Dr. Jonathan Wang 

DENTAL LICENSES LAPSED DUE TO NON-RENEWAL 

ACTION TAKEN MAY 20, 2011 

Mickenzie Peters, R.D.H. 
Judy Quina, R.D.H. 
Lindsay Rivet, R.D.H. 
Claire Robert, R.D.H. 
Linda Shores, R.D.H. 
Sherry Smith, R.D.H. 

Kristy Essick, R.D.H. 
Karen McMorris, R.D.H. 
Ashley Merritt, R.D.H. 
Anh Nguyen, R.D.H. 
Brittnee Northcutt, R.D.H. 

Jennifer Stevens, R.D.H. 
Jennifer Strohl, R.D.H. 
Kristi Trusty, R.D.H. 
Vicki Vanderburg, R.D.H. 
Jennifer Waters, R.D.H. 

DENTAL HYGIENE LICENSES LAPSED DUE TO NON-RENEWAL 

ACTION TAKEN MAY 20, 2011 

NECROLOGY 

Dr. Frank Fernandez, III 
Dr. Jefferson Graham 
Dr. Luis Guerra 
Dr. Lee Harrison, Jr. 
Dr. Robert Johnson 
Dr. N. Francis Laborde 
Dr. H. Richard Leverette 
Dr. Sidney Light 

Dr. Mark Molbert 
Dr. Ruben O’Neal, II 
Dr. Walter C. Platt 
Dr. Paul Poissenot 
Dr. Francis Rene 
Dr. Alan Sandifer 
Dr. Sam S. Vinci 

Dr. William Barletta 
Dr. John Booth, Sr. 
Dr. Roland Caire 
Dr. Robert Chastant 
Dr. David Dickey 
Dr. Leonard Elmer, Sr. 
Dr. Edward Faget 

To retire your 

license, advise 

the board in 

writing via either 

fax or mail. 



Be sure to check out our website at 

www.lsbd.org for the latest news.  We 

update our site frequently. 
You may download the latest copy of the Louisiana Dental 

Practice Act from our website. 
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Louisiana State Board of Dentistry 

365 Canal Street 

Suite 2680 

New Orleans, Louisiana 70130 

 

Telephone: 504-568-8574 

Fax: 504-568-8598 

Toll free: 877-467-4488 

 

www.lsbd.org 

2012 Board 

Meeting 

Dates 

 

March 2, 2012 

May 25, 2012 

August 10, 2012 

December 8, 2012 


